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	 St. Patrick’s Season Reminds Us of  All of  our Irish Heritage

	 Twelve months ago, after several weeks of  intense preparation, and developing a robust March St. 
Patrick’s season program for the Center, we were broadsided just days prior to kicking off  several annual 
activities.  Participation in the parade, attending St. Patrick’s church for mass, and hosting hundreds of  mem-
bers at our post-parade party, all fell victim to the strict Shelter in Place (SIP) order handed down by the city.  
While the 2020 Grand Marshals dinner passed off  without incident on Feb 28, as we honored Con Lyons, 
little did we know how our entire world would change within two short weeks, with the onset and spread of  
Covid-19.
	 Nothing has been the same since.  We continue to wear face masks, wash our hands more frequently 
than ever before, and maintain social distance where possible.  Many of  our older members have been house-
bound all year, and while some of  our members contracted Covid-19, they thankfully made a full recovery. 
Many of  the children of  our members are still not back in school or college, and with the end of  the scholastic 
year approaching-these students may not be back until the Fall.  Several legacy hospitality establishments in 
the area closed during the year, e.g. Cliff  House, Seal Rock, and Marcellos.  The Irish Center, as a cultural 
institution was lucky to be able to rely on its members to come to our aid, as part of  the St. Patrick’s 
Appeal, which helped fill in the void of  not being able to generate any revenue in March.  Our move to 
outdoor dining commenced in June, as soon as the city lifted the SIP order.  Since then we have figured 
out our way around many obstacles to keep our membership engaged, bills paid, capital preserved, and even 
maintained our cultural programming activities.
	 Thankfully, the 170th annual St. Patrick’s Day parade will happen this year, although online in a 
new virtual platform, delivered by the United Irish Societies. Throughout the City and across the country, 
Irish Centers, bars, and restaurants will dust off  the Irish decor, hats, and flags, round up Irish musicians and 
dancers and start boiling the corned beef  and cabbage so that we might all feel a bit of  hope: adorning our 
green socks, our Irish Aran sweaters, our green baseball caps, t-shirts or GAA County jersey.  Saint Patrick’s 
Day is a day that we honor a Saint from the 5th Century who became one of  the Patron saints of  Ireland, 
right next to Saint Brigid and Saint Columcille.
	 It’s been a busy month behind the scenes here at the Center. We finally got to install the new canopy 
in the back parking lot on February 3rd. The total investment in the tent structure was close to $10,000.  
The canopy should provide shelter from the wind and rain.  Many thanks to all the volunteers, who came out 
to help with the installation. While it took several hours to put the frame of  the structure together, it took 
less than a minute to hoist it into place! We did hire some professional riggers to guide us.  Kevin Humprey 
and his carpet cleaning crew did an absolutely amazing job on the carpets on the west side staircase and St. 
Patrick’s room. Superbowl Sunday brought out many Wawona Gates patrons, and there was a lot of  cheering 
when San Mateo native Tom Brady hoisted the Vince Lombardi trophy. 
	 On February 21st, our first annual Irish Bread-making competition drew a record 69 entries. 
The selection of  bread varied in presentation, size, variety, composition, and texture-no doubt reflecting 
generations of  family recipes, and regional influences. Congratulations to all the winners.  The biggest winner 

(President’s Message continued on page 2)



on the day was the St. Vincent De Paul Society (SVDP) home-
less outreach center at 525-5th Street. All the baked competition 
bread was donated to the SVDP.  Another “Sold Out” sign went 
up early online for the Irish Pancake Breakfast on Sunday, Feb 28. 
Over 160 patrons dined on pancakes, sausages, and fruit hosted 
by the Millbrae Pancake House and Java Beach Cafe.  We honored 
the deceased members of  the UICC at St. Gabriel’s church on the 
morning of  February 28th.
	 During February, we expanded the Irish Shoppe retail 
offerings to include Fresh Irish Soda and Brown bread, from 
Fiddlers Green, in Millbrae. You can order online or get to the 
Shoppe early on Saturdays to purchase a loaf.  More recently, we 
have started to sell Donnelly Irish sausages, black and white 
pudding, and Irish rashers (bacon).  So stop by any day that we 
are open at Wawona Gates and say hello to Josephine Brogan. Free 
local delivery is available to those that are house-bound, and you 
can use the order form in this month’s Bulletin to purchase your 
favorite Irish goods. Phone orders are also welcome.
	 The Spring retail boutique will take place on March 6th 
and 7th.  This was a very successful venture last December, so come 
out and browse all the local artisans, artists, and mom and pop 
retailers selling their goods and services.
	 The 2021 United Irish Societies Grand Marshals Dinner 
will be a Grab and Go from the Center on Friday, March 12th 
in association with Knights Catering. See the UIS advert in this 
month’s Bulletin to score $10 off  each order.

(President’s Message continued)		  	 A gentle reminder that the deadline for the Leo Walsh 
Educational Scholarship Program is Sunday, March 14th, 2021. 
Since its inception in 1994, more than 500 scholarships have been 
awarded to eighth-graders and high school seniors entering the 
next level of  their education. Check our website for details.
	 Our very own Anne Cassidy Carew is doing the 
1k/5k/10k Spar Craic Run (or walk) on St. Patrick’s Day, March 
17th.  Our friends in San Jose will also be doing a virtual run 
during March. Online at: www.sanjoseshamrockrun.com
Try something new this year. Create new traditions. 
	 Virtual events are now quite common across the globe. 
On Saturday, the UICC is a co-sponsor of  the International 
St. Patrick’s Day celebration which hosts several local artists and 
musicians, as well as those in Ireland. Check it Online at www.
americeltic.net/productions.
	 Join us for our very own “Paint the Bridge Green” produced 
event in association with Bosca Beagaí on March 17th and also on 
the 20th. A virtual event that gathers musicians and dancers from 
around the world to perform in your own living room. 
	 On behalf  of  us all at the United Irish Cultural Center, 
we would like to wish everyone an enjoyable, safe and healthy St. 
Patrick’s day. 

Lá fhéile Pádraig sona dhaoibh!    
Happy St. Patrick’s Day to you!

Liam Reidy,  President of the UICC
lreidy@irishcentersf.org



PATRICK J. DOWLING LIBRARY

Greetings from the Library in a new Season!

	 February was an eventful month for the library in which we hosted or were hosted in three speaker events.  I was 
honoured to be welcomed into the IIPC’s You, Me and a Cup of  Tea event to share some of  what the library offers in the 
virtual world.
	 Looking ahead in the season of  new growth, Spring, there will be new video presentations debuting on YouTube, 
new material from the collection shared socially and new even new books on the cart to have for your very own.  

Biscuits & Books - Live Zoom chat: S1, E2.
Thursday, March 25 — 4:00pm
Looking forward to the second episode of  Biscuits & Books.  After the whirl of  St. Pat’s events, put your feet up, grab a 
cuppa and join in while we dive further into the Library’s Book Sale opportunities.  If  you see a title you’re interested in 
pictured, please reach out: library@irishcentersf.org.  We’re happy to rehome the wonderful titles off  the book cart and 
antiquarian shelf.
Zoom links will be posted closer to the event date.

Irish Genealogy Club - Celebrating its 1st year - Zoom Meeting
No March meeting.  Enjoy all the virtual St. Patrick’s Day fun!  
See you in April on the second Saturday at 11:00am.
~ Irish Genealogy Club contacts: Pati Traktman patitraktman@gmail.com & Kevin Dineen, dineen5@att.net

Irish Marvels, Past and Present Zoom Meeting
Saturday, March, 13 — 2:30 – 4:30pm 
How St. Patrick arrived in Ireland and other Irish Pirate Stories - Part of  the 2021 St. Patrick’s Day online 
celebrations.  Valerie McGrew  
~ Lisa Hilmoe, Irish Marvel contact: hilmoe.gleason@gmail.com
Zooms Hosted by Jennifer Drennan of  the Patrick Dowling Library.

Want to join in on the Zoom fun?  Email the club leads or library@irishcentersf.org at least 24 hours in advance of  the 
meeting.  Fáilte! Welcome!

Follow the Library’s progress and join in the conversations on social media:
Facebook: @dowlinglibraryattheuicc       YouTube: Librarian P.J. Dowling Library

Instagram: pjdowlinglibrarysf

Donate here to support the Library’s modernization, preservation and programming efforts: 
https://irishcentersf.org/donations/  

										          —Thank you.
To all the new days before us.  Sláinte!

Jennifer Drennan, Librarian
librarian@irishcentersf.org — 415/661-2700 ext 106

Happy St. Patrick’s Day!



Wawona Gates Big Top Installation

	 Following the opening up of  Outside Dining activities by the City in late January, we moved to install the tent 
we purchased late last Fall, in the back parking lot.  Several volunteers came together on Wednesday, Feb 3rd to install the 
tent, which took about 5 hours to put up. We now are sheltered from inclement weather for the rest of  the spring, so our 
weekend dining experience “Wawona Gates” can continue to support our financial obligations and our expanding cultural 
program. 	
	 We look forward to seeing you over the St. Patrick’s season. Many thanks to all the volunteers who came out to 
help. Here are some photos from the install day and some recent attendees during the month of  February. 

Bernie Corry, Mark Burke and John Dillon 
review the tent construction plans — prior to 
installation.

John Dillon

The new Canopy at Wawona Gates

Volunteers
Back Row: Ed Cullinan, Conal Gallagher, John Dillon,
Middle Row: Tim Looney, Bernie Corry, Liam Reidy
Front: Mark Burke (Missing is Val Kirwan)

Eileen, Jim and Mary McHugh

Terry Mchugh and Gene Ide.

Elaine Shanahan, Marina and Kevin Roche.

Majella Gee, Mary Wachowicz, Diana Zogaric, and Beth Lucey.

Mike McVeigh and Pat Short



FIRST ANNUAL BREAD MAKING COMPETITION 
BENEFITS ST. VINCENT DE PAUL

We had 69 entries in the First Annual Irish Brown and Soda Bread making competition last month. 

	 Congratulations to all the winners, and thank you to the Judges who spent several hours working through 
amazing breads, and creations.  The big winner on the day was the San Francisco branch of  St. Vincent de Paul 
(SVDP) society, who accepted the donation of  all the bread following the judging at their homeless outreach center 
at 525-5th Street. 
	 John Manning, local SVDP volunteer said “the bread was accepted with deep gratitude and many thanks to 
all those who baked and entered for the competition and for the Irish Center for co-ordinating the donation.” 

John Manning, (on left), with Josephine Brogan, Mark and Molly Burke (UICC 
Board) with all the bread donated to the San Francisco SVDP.

...and the Winners are:
Irish Soda Bread

Denyse Hale	        Gold
Tim Barratt	        Silver - tie
Mary Hughes Stone    Silver - tie
Maureen Loftus	        Bronze

Joan Finucane	 Honorable Mention
Stephanie Siaris	 Honorable Mention

Irish Brown Bread

Suzie Sheedy	     Gold
Joan Finucane	     Silver
Gilliam Arundel	     Bronze - tie
Michelle Moran	     Bronze - tie

Jeannie King	 Honorable Mention
Joni Morris	 Honorable Mention

Cyril Hackett and Thomas Maguire pensively review the bread entries.

Eimer Cody, Josephine Brogan and Margaret Daly.





By Liam Reidy
President , United Irish Cultural Center

	I attended the extraordinary general 
meeting (EGM) at the Irish Center 
in October 2018, when it was an-
nounced that the Bar, Restaurant and 
Banquet facilities were closing due to 
the large losses incurred by those activ-
ities, in the years prior.  In hindsight, 
the institutional structural change 
from a 501c7 social club to a 501c3 
not-for-profit cultural organization 
was a tumultuous experience for the 
board at the time.  It was difficult to 

navigate and develop a whole new way of  fulfilling the obligations 
and commitments to Irish culture, music, history, and as a cultural 
space for other arts groups and non-profits.  
	 The bottom line economics didn’t lie, the UICC was no 
longer generating enough money annually to stay afloat.  Although 
the Center greatly expanded its cultural programming and made 
the center available to many other groups in the community, in the 
end, it was not financially self-sustaining.  Something drastic had 
to be done, and it was with great sadness and dismay, especially 
to the generation that dreamed up the concept and built the Irish 
Center, that its doors were shuttered on Dec 31, 2018.
	 Since that time, the Irish Center has been open on an 
irregular basis for cultural events and 
evenings devoted to entertaining its 
loyal membership.  All during this time 
we have maintained regular access to 
our cultural gem -the Patrick J. Dowling 
Library on 45th Ave.  However, since 
March 2020, following the outbreak of  
Covid-19 we have been excluded from 
holding any events inside our building.  
This has set us back no end.  It’s been 
one crushing blow after another in the 
massive effort to turn the fortunes of  
a once-great institution around, which 
has been a bastion for Irish-Americans 
in the community for the past 46 years. 
	 In an effort to try and keep the doors to the Center at 
least open for regular activities for the community, I volunteered 
to step onto the Board to help steady the ship in the spring of  
2019.  Throughout the year, many new ideas were tried and tested.  
The dining room was turned into a live entertainment venue, Irish 
music sessions returned, as did storytelling evenings.  Fight Nite 
was held on a balmy summer evening and we held our first Okto-
berfest that Fall.  We hosted several live concerts throughout the 
year, culminating with the Young Wolfe Tones at year’s end.  
Catering for our client parties, receptions, and dinner dances 
were all provided by outside entities.  The model of  being open 
on a limited amount of  weekdays, in addition to low overheads 
with volunteer labor, in combination with conservation mea-
sures dramatically reduced the financial stress on the center 
and we ended the year in the black for the first time in many 

The Future of  the Irish Center Starts Now

years.  Engaging lapsed and potential new members all year was a 
continuous goal, and still is.
	 What we learned in 2019 as we tried to make it solely as 
a cultural event center is that the facility does not meet the needs 
of  the modern client. Many of  the rooms are not very functional, 
and there is a serious lack of  the necessary computer, light, and 
sound technology hook-ups in the available rooms.  The library is 
bursting at the seams, and several of  the facilities systems; HVAC, 
elevator, electrical, fire alarm, and plumbing are continuously be-
ing repaired and serviced. It’s a band-aid on top of  a band-aid all 
the time. Ask anyone of  those associated with the building over 
the past few decades. John Manning, Martin Falvey, Mike Bowler, 
and others can all attest to the deferred maintenance throughout 
the 20,000 square foot facility.
	 Since the outbreak of  the COVID-19, our resolve as a 
Board has been mightily tested.  But we have made serious progress 
in 2020 to engage our membership with the unveiling of  Wawona 
Gates and the Irish Shoppe, further cost-cutting measures, preserv-
ing capital, conserving energy and waste. 
	 For the first time in a generation, there has been positive 
news emanating from the corner of  45th and Wawona Street in 
the Outer Sunset.  We finished 2020 in a better position than we 
did in 2019.  I am grateful to all those who provided 

tremendous financial support for 
our St. Patrick’s Appeal and mem-
bership dues which came in at record 
levels. A special thank you to all our 
dedicated volunteers who are help-
ing to keep our Community center 
vibrant in these difficult times.
	 So, with the turning of  the 
New Year, the Board of  the UICC 
has held exploratory meetings with 
several active members in the com-
munity who have decades of  expe-
rience in the construction industry. 
We have partnered with them to 

explore how might the Irish Center benefit from a possible future 
refurbishment, remodeling, or rebuilding project. These early con-
versations should help us provide a solid foundation for the next 
generation of  Irish Americans to enjoy the Irish Center like the 
generation that has gone before us.
	 One of the people we have spoken to is Redmond Lyons, 
who has put his own thoughts on paper for you to read this 
month.
	 We plan to hold a public meeting in late April 2021, 
to engage the UICC community about how best to move ahead 
with any type of  development at the Center.  Until then, you can 
go online to www.irishcenter2025.org and sign up to learn more 
about the future of  the Irish Center.

Photo: Kevin Kelleher



By Redmond Lyons

	 It is just over two years since 
I brazenly stood up at the Irish 
Center EGM to give my opinion 
as to its future and what I thought 
needed to be done. I rashly pro-
posed demolishing the Center in 
order to rebuild and bring it into 
the 21st century. My ankles are still 
sore from my wife kicking me as 
I stood there for my apparent in-
sensitivity and disregard for all the 
people who first of  all had the fore-

sight to build the Center and then for all those people who have 
since given of  their time, talents and energy to keep it going. That 
I dared to have an opinion let alone voice it when I had never been 
involved in any aspect of  the Center but had instead taken it for 
granted, merely paid my membership and shown up for the vari-
ous events there, was an affront to those who worked so hard for 
so long.
	 Then just around this time last year, as COVID seeped 
into the world and became the main focus of  our lives, I had 
minor knee surgery to repair the damage from my glory days as a 
Young Irelander, but more likely a result of  my bad golf  swing. At 
the time, my recovery seemed not only painful but a frustrating 
experience as I was relegated to the couch. Little did I know that 
the rest of  the world would soon be joining me in a new locked-
down life.
	 Evenings went well for a while - we had Netflix, no argu-
ing what to watch, but even that got stale soon enough as the fear 
of  COVID began to take hold and our world ground to a halt. 
While I frequently complained of  the pain in my knee and my 
wife frequently complained of  the pain of  me being in pain, we 
found the stillness of  lockdown gave us plenty of  time to reflect 
on the lifestyle and, more importantly, the communities that we 
previously took for granted and focus on our priorities and values. 
I thought about how lucky we are to live here in San Francisco, 
all the people we’ve met, the friends we’ve made, and the Irish and 
Irish-American community that made it so easy for us to fit in, 
find work, and feel welcomed.  This is not always the case for all 
immigrants who lack that same support system.
	 It gave me time to fully realize the insensitivity of  my 
comments at that EGM proclaiming that it should be demolished 
and rebuilt. When you work in construction like so many of  us 
have done in the Irish community you learn quickly that a quick 
fix and remodel can be more costly, less efficient, and impractical 
than starting afresh and building from the ground up. We drive 
around town, slow down at every construction site, and get in-
spired by the different approaches and designs. So now with my 
shin guards firmly in place, and Mary more than a leg’s length 
away, I’m up on my soapbox again.

Shin Guards For Progress

	 When the Irish got together over forty-five years ago to 
buy the plot and build the Center, they had a great understanding 
and vision of  what the community needed at that time.  The con-
struction of  the Center was more than just a physical endeavor, it 
also built an inter-generational community that would go on to 
call the Center home.
	 Now with the passing of  time, the lifestyles and needs of  
our community have changed considerably. FaceTime and What-
sApp have taken over, so friends and family in Ireland are now as 
readily accessible as someone across town. With the emergence of  
GAA Go and live-streaming, we no longer need to groggily drag 
ourselves out to the Center at six o’clock in the morning to see 
Mayo try again. Yet with all these advances, COVID has, again 
and again, highlighted the significance of  physically gathering.
	 I still feel strongly that there is a need for the Irish Center 
but it’s time to reevaluate and identify what the current and fu-
ture needs are and adapt to meet those. We have seen through the 
success of  Wawona Gates the Center’s adaptability and new ways 
of  bringing the community together. Now is the time to put the 
question out there whether it should be expanded and revamped 
to realize the current needs, whether it be to provide a floor for 
an expanded library, an Irish-American history museum, open art 
exhibition space, another floor to provide flex space for the vari-
ous Irish organizations, cultural events, senior Center, space for an 
artist in residence, etc., the list goes on.
	 Mine is only one of  the many visions for the way for-
ward, there are plenty more. Many people have already offered 
their support to join in a serious conversation about the Irish 
Center’s future. It is my hope that many more people will also 
join in this effort and that it not be seen as an effort to take over 
the Center but rather a commitment to work with the board to 
regroup in the visionary spirit of  those who founded the UICC. 
	 We all know the importance of  our Center, what’s un-
clear at present is how exactly we need to move forward. The Cen-
ter is at a crossroads. At a minimum, it needs a huge amount of  
deferred maintenance. Whether it’s to do a quick fix or remodel 
and reenvision to meet the current and future needs, or whether 
we go braver again and start anew. No matter which way is the 
way forward, we need people to voice their opinions, agree to a 
consensus, and then every one to row in together to achieve our 
goal (easier said than done).
	 In ten years’ time, we don’t want to look back and realize 
we should have done something sooner. I believe we now have the 
opportunity to create something wonderful and leave a legacy for 
the future. Now is the time that we need to make a decision on 
what needs to be done and then act on that to create a state-of-
the-art United Irish Cultural Center that will provide and inspire 
for the next generation.



United Irish Cultural Center
Leo T. Walsh Scholarship Program
Everyone knows a past student recipient of this scholarship program!

Son, daughter, niece, nephew, grandchild
Please help us continue this great work.

PAY  IT FORWARD
Give a gift of Irish Culture by making a tax-deductible donation to the UICC Scholarship Program, 
benefitting 8th Grader and High School Senior finalists entering their next level of education.  

Any & All donation amounts will be gladly accepted and are 100% tax deductible 

To donate by check, payable to UICC, mail to:
UICC Leo T. Walsh Scholarship Program

2700 – 45th Avenue    SF   CA 94116

2021 Scholarship Applications are available now 
Online at UICC website  https://irishcentersf.org/scholarships

For further information email:   scholarship@irishcentersf.org
Applications are due: March 14, 2021

To donate online: 
https://irishcentersf.org/scholarships/







MUSIC HOUR
with the Black Brothers
& Eamonn Flynn

As we celebrate St. Patrick’s Day a little
differently this year, we are very excited to 

welcome two members of a large, well known 
Dublin family of musicians & singers for a

special Sunday afternoon session!

Longtime residents of the Bay Area, Michael & 
Shay Black have recently teamed up with piano 
player and fellow Dub, Eamonn Flynn. Join them 
to enjoy a mix of old Dublin street songs, music 
hall songs, historical ballads, songs from the 
Irish, English and Scottish traditions, along 

with songs by contemporary writers. 

Sunday, March 21, 2021
4:00 p.m. PST

Don’t forget to send your requests to 
Joan@sfiipc.org or call 415.432.2551

by Friday, March 19,. 2021

Join us at https://linktr.ee/sfiipc
or call +1.669.900.6833, webinar id 880 5303 3137

Feast of
St. Patrick

Active Retirement Club

Wednesday, March 17
12:00 noon

Zoom: www.linktr.ee/sfiipc

Phone: 669.900.6833
enter meeting id: 821 9881 2851

Join fr. Brendan and our
active retirement club
to celebrate the 
feast of Ireland’s 
patron saint
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